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§ 943.118 What is a consortium? 
A consortium consists of two or more 

PHAs that join together to perform 
planning, reporting, and other adminis-
trative or management functions for 
participating PHAs, as specified in a 
consortium agreement. A consortium 
also submits a joint PHA Plan. The 
lead agency collects the assistance 
funds from HUD that would be paid to 
the participating PHAs for the ele-
ments of their operations that are ad-
ministered by the consortium and allo-
cates them according to the consor-
tium agreement. The participating 
PHAs must adopt the same fiscal year 
so that the applicable periods for sub-
mission and review of the joint PHA 
Plan are the same. Notwithstanding 
any other regulation, PHAs proposing 
to form consortia may request and 
HUD may approve changes in PHA fis-
cal years to make this possible. 

§ 943.120 What programs of a PHA are 
included in a consortium’s func-
tions? 

(a) A PHA may enter a consortium 
under this subpart for administration 
of any of the following program cat-
egories: 

(1) The PHA’s public housing pro-
gram (which may include either the op-
erating fund or the capital fund, or 
both); 

(2) The PHA’s Section 8 voucher and 
certificate program (including the 
project-based certificate and voucher 
programs and special housing types); 

(3) The PHA’s Section 8 Moderate Re-
habilitation program, including Single 
Room Occupancy program; 

(4) All other project-based Section 8 
programs administered by the PHA 
under an ACC with HUD; and 

(5) Any grant programs of the PHA in 
connection with its Section 8 or public 
housing programs, such as the Drug 
Elimination program or the Resident 
Opportunities and Self-Sufficiency pro-
gram, to the extent not inconsistent 
with the terms of the governing docu-
ments for the grant program’s funding 
source. 

(b) If a PHA elects to enter a consor-
tium with respect to a category speci-
fied in paragraph (a) of this section, 
the consortium must cover the PHA’s 
whole program under the ACC with 

HUD for that category, including all 
dwelling units and all funding for that 
program under the ACC with HUD. 

§ 943.122 How is a consortium orga-
nized? 

(a) PHAs that elect to form a consor-
tium enter into a consortium agree-
ment among the participating PHAs, 
specifying a lead agency (see § 943.124), 
and submit a joint PHA Plan (§ 943.118). 
HUD enters into any necessary pay-
ment agreements with the lead agency 
and the other participating PHAs (see 
§ 943.126) to provide that HUD funding 
to the participating PHAs for program 
categories covered by the consortium 
will be paid to the lead agency. 

(b) The lead agency must not be a 
PHA that is designated as a ‘‘troubled 
PHA’’ by HUD, that has been deter-
mined by HUD to fail the civil rights 
compliance threshold for new funding, 
or that has had a PHAS designation 
withheld for civil rights or other rea-
sons. The lead agency is designated to 
receive HUD program payments on be-
half of participating PHAs, to admin-
ister HUD requirements for adminis-
tration of the funds, and to apply the 
funds in accordance with the consor-
tium agreement and HUD regulations 
and requirements. 

§ 943.124 What elements must a con-
sortium agreement contain? 

(a) The consortium agreement among 
the participating PHAs governs the 
formation and operation of the consor-
tium. The consortium agreement must 
be consistent with any payment agree-
ments between the participating PHAs 
and HUD and must specify the fol-
lowing: 

(1) The names of the participating 
PHAs and the program categories each 
PHA is including under the consortium 
agreement; 

(2) The name of the lead agency; 
(3) The functions to be performed by 

the lead agency and the other partici-
pating PHAs during the term of the 
consortium; 

(4) The allocation of funds among 
participating PHAs and responsibility 
for administration of funds paid to the 
consortium; and 

(5) The period of existence of the con-
sortium and the terms under which a 

VerDate Mar<15>2010 07:49 May 10, 2010 Jkt 220080 PO 00000 Frm 00403 Fmt 8010 Sfmt 8010 Y:\SGML\220080.XXX 220080er
ow

e 
on

 D
S

K
5C

LS
3C

1P
R

O
D

 w
ith

 C
F

R



394 

24 CFR Ch. IX (4–1–10 Edition) § 943.126 

PHA may join or withdraw from the 
consortium before the end of that pe-
riod. To provide for orderly transition, 
addition or withdrawal of a PHA and 
termination of the consortium must 
take effect on the anniversary of the 
consortium’s fiscal year. 

(b) The agreement must acknowledge 
that the participating PHAs are sub-
ject to the joint PHA Plan submitted 
by the lead agency. 

(c) The agreement must be signed by 
an authorized representative of each 
participating PHA. 

§ 943.126 What is the relationship be-
tween HUD and a consortium? 

HUD has a direct relationship with 
the consortium through the PHA Plan 
process and through one or more pay-
ment agreements, executed in a form 
prescribed by HUD, under which HUD 
and the participating PHAs agree that 
program funds will be paid to the lead 
agency on behalf of the participating 
PHAs. Such funds must be used in ac-
cordance with the consortium agree-
ment, the joint PHA Plan and HUD 
regulations and requirements. 

§ 943.128 How does a consortium carry 
out planning and reporting func-
tions? 

(a) During the term of the consor-
tium agreement, the consortium must 
submit joint five-year Plans and joint 
Annual Plans for all participating 
PHAs, in accordance with part 903 of 
this chapter. HUD may prescribe meth-
ods of submission for consortia gen-
erally and where the consortium does 
not cover all program categories. 

(b) The consortium must maintain 
records and submit reports to HUD, in 
accordance with HUD regulations and 
requirements, for all of the partici-
pating PHAs. All PHAs will be bound 
by Plans and reports submitted to HUD 
by the consortium for programs cov-
ered by the consortium. 

(c) Each PHA must keep a copy of 
the consortium agreement on file for 
inspection. The consortium agreement 
must also be a supporting document to 
the joint PHA Plan. 

§ 943.130 What are the responsibilities 
of participating PHAs? 

(a) Responsibilities, generally. Despite 
participation in a consortium, each 
participating PHA remains responsible 
for its own obligations under its ACC 
with HUD. This means that the PHA 
has an obligation to assure that all 
program funds, including funds paid to 
the lead agency for administration by 
the consortium, are used in accordance 
with HUD regulations and require-
ments, and that the PHA program is 
administered in accordance with HUD 
regulations and requirements. Any 
breach of program requirements with 
respect to a program covered by the 
consortium agreement is a breach of 
the ACC with each of the participating 
PHAs, so each PHA is responsible for 
the performance of the consortium. 

(b) Applicability of independent audit 
and performance assessment system re-
quirements to consortia. Where the lead 
agency will manage substantially all 
program and activities of the consor-
tium, HUD interprets financial ac-
countability to rest with the consor-
tium and thus HUD will apply inde-
pendent audit and performance assess-
ment requirements on a consortium- 
wide basis. Where the lead agency will 
not manage substantially all programs 
and activities of a consortium, the con-
sortium shall indicate in its PHA Plan 
submission which PHAs have financial 
accountability for the programs. The 
determination of financial account-
ability shall be made in accordance 
with generally accepted accounting 
principles, as determined in consulta-
tion with an independent public ac-
countant. In such situations, HUD will 
apply independent audit and perform-
ance assessment requirements con-
sistent with that determination. With 
respect to any consortium, however, 
HUD may determine (based on a re-
quest from the consortium or other cir-
cumstances) to apply independent 
audit and performance requirements on 
a different basis where this would pro-
mote sound management. 
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